
Q. 4. Can health care providers, daycare operators, Head Start and school officials share 
immunization information with another provider or school to update missing immunization history 
or bring children into compliance with daycare, Head Start and school requirements? 
 
A. 4. Health care providers (or other covered entities) may share immunization information with other 
health care providers as needed to make treatment decisions, such as to give further immunizations.  
Providers may also disclose immunization information to schools, without authorization, if permitted or 
required by State law.  These State laws would not be preempted by the Privacy Rule.  (45 CFR 
160.203(c)).  In the absence of such a State law, it appears that such disclosures to schools will require 
individual authorization.   Immunization records held by day care centers and schools are not protected 
health information under the Privacy Rule.  Disclosures of immunization information by schools is covered 
by the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA).  (45 CFR 164.501). 
 


